

# Appendix

This chapter contains additional detailed information to supplement the main text of the report.

#### **Glossary of conservation terms**

The *Burra Charter (Australia ICOMOS charter for places of cultural significance)* defines a number of terms which are used in a standardised way in conservation practice in this country.<sup>140</sup> These terms, wherever they occur in this report, have the meanings defined in the charter:

**Place** means site, area, land, landscape, building or other work, group of buildings or other works, and may include components, contents, spaces and views.

**Cultural significance** means aesthetic, historic, scientific, social or spiritual value for past, present or future generations. *Cultural significance* is embodied in the *place* itself, its *fabric*, *setting*, *use*, *associations*, *meanings*, records, *related places* and *related objects*. Places may have a range of values for different individuals or groups.

**Fabric** means all the physical material of the *place* including components, fixtures, contents, and objects.

**Conservation** means all the processes of looking after a *place* so as to retain its *cultural significance*.

**Maintenance** means the continuous protective care of the *fabric* and *setting* of a *place*, and is to be distinguished from repair. Repair involves *restoration* or *reconstruction*.

**Preservation** means maintaining the *fabric* of a *place* in its existing state and retarding deterioration.

**Restoration** means returning the existing *fabric* of a *place* to a known earlier state by removing accretions or by reassembling existing components without the introduction of new material.

**Reconstruction** means returning a *place* as nearly as possible to a known earlier state and is distinguished from *restoration* by the introduction of new material into the *fabric*.

Adaptation means modifying a *place* to suit the existing *use* or a proposed use.



**Compatible use** means a use which respects the *cultural significance* of a *place*. Such a use involves no, or minimal, impact on cultural significance.

**Setting** means the area around a *place*, which may include the visual catchment.

**Related place** means a *place* that contributes to the *cultural significance* of another place.

**Related object** means an object that contributes to the *cultural significance* of a *place* but is not at the place.

**Associations** mean the special connections that exist between people and a *place*.

Meanings denote what a *place* signifies, indicates, evokes or expresses.

**Interpretation** means all the ways of presenting the *cultural significance* of a *place*.

#### Queensland Heritage Register statement of significance

This is the section of the *Entry in the Heritage Register* that deals with the cultural heritage significance of the Old Museum Building:

**Old Museum Building** is a place of cultural beritage significance and satisfies one or more of the criteria in s.23(1) of the Act as evidenced by, but not exclusive to, the following statement of beritage significance, based on **criteria**:  $a, b, d, e, g \in b$ :

Designed and built as an exhibition ball in 1891 and then converted to a museum, the Old Museum is significant as a symbol of nineteenth century scientific, industrial and agricultural innovation. The size and the style of the building epitomise the enthusiasm and celebration of exhibitions during the Victorian period and the peak of Brisbane's 1880s building boom. The building is important as one of only two exhibition buildings built during the nineteenth century still standing in Australia.

The building is important as a symbol of the Queensland Museum for 86 years and for demonstrating the evolution and development of the public museum. The building's fabric records the typical form of the nineteenth century museum.

The Concert Hall bas played an important role in the artistic life of Queensland and is significant for its constant use for cultural purposes. The venue is an important surviving civic auditorium, that demonstrates the development of choral and orchestral music performance in Brisbane from the 1890s to the 1930s. The ball also



*has an association with the development of the Queensland Art Gallery.* 

The Old Museum is an important example of work by the well-known architect G H M Addison, that demonstrates his skill in design and adaptation to the circumstances of the building's brief and its time. The building represents the confidence of the 1880s economic boom and is among the most substantial public works built during that period.

The use of polychrome brick, with maximum effect, its form, scale and detail contribute to the considerable aesthetic significance of the building which in turn reflect significantly on the visual character and quality of its surroundings.

The building and its grounds are important for the role they have played in the community as a place of recreational activities firstly with the Acclimatisation Society gardens in 1863, more firmly with the Exhibition Building, and then the Museum at which time the gardens were considered an integral part of the whole complex.

#### Chronology

This is a short list of some of the more important events in the development of the building and its site, set out in chronological order. All of the events are mentioned in the main text of the report, and have been collected here for ready reference.

- 1824 Moreton Bay Penal Establishment founded the beginning of European settlement on the Brisbane River.
- 1827 Australian Museum established in Sydney
- 1842 Brisbane opened to free settlement the end of the convict era.
- 1851 Great Exhibition held in London.
- 1861 National Art Gallery established in Melbourne.
- 1862 Queensland Museum founded by the Queensland Philosophical Society.
- 1863 Acclimatisation Society of Queensland established, and granted 32 acres of land at Bowen Hills the Old Museum Building was later built on part of this land.
- 1871 Government assumed responsibility for the Queensland Museum.

Acclimatisation Society's garden seen as a place of public instruction and recreation.

- 1875 National Agricultural & Industrial Association established.
- 1876 First Brisbane Exhibition Building opened by the National Agricultural and Industrial Association, on land leased from the Acclimatisation Society.

Brisbane Intercolonial Exhibition.

1879 Purpose-built building erected for Queensland Museum in William Street, Brisbane.



- 1881 Land resumed for construction of the Sandgate railway line.
- 1886 G H M Addison, architect, arrived in Brisbane.
- 1888 First Exhibition Building destroyed by fire.

Design competition for a new exhibition building won by G H M Addison.

- 1889 G H M Addison prepared amended exhibition building design including a concert hall.
- 1890 Acclimatisation Society surrendered another nine acres for exhibition ground.

Economic depression began in Australia.

*National Association and Acclimatization Society Act* settles dispute by handing land over to National Association.

- 1891 Exhibition Building (Old Museum Building) constructed.
- 1892 Concert hall organ installed.
- 1895 Queensland National Art Gallery established.
- 1896 24,000 people visited the Queensland Art Gallery.
- 1897 Queensland International Exhibition.

Queensland Government took over the Exhibition Building from National Agricultural and Industrial Association.

- 1899 Tenders called for the *conversion of the Exhibition Building for the Queensland Museum*.
- 1901 Queensland Museum opened to the public in the converted exhibition hall.

Caretaker's cottage erected.

Boundary wall and fence along Bowen Bridge Road and Gregory Terrace completed.

1910 Caretaker's cottage extended for use by Curator.

Dissecting room erected in the grounds.

- 1911 Library properly established in the museum.
- 1919 Museum acquired the World War I German tank Mephisto.
- 1929 Bert Hinkler presented his Avro Avian to the Queensland Museum.
- 1930 New Brisbane City Hall opened.

Exhibition Concert Hall modified to house the Queensland Art Gallery.

- 1940s Air raid shelter constructed.
- 1962 Ducted ventilation installed in Art Gallery.
- 1973 Spirit store built.

Caretaker's cottage demolished.

- 1974 Art Gallery moved out Museum took over the whole building.
- 1987 Queensland Museum collection and operations moved to a new building in the Queensland Cultural Centre.
- 1989 Old Museum Building conservation study prepared.
- 1996 First stage of adaptation completed.
- 1999 Second stage of adaptation completed.



## Index

Bold numbers indicate pages with relevant illustrations140 The definitions in the glossary are quoted from Article 1 of the charter.

Aboriginal people, 5 Acclimatisation Society of Queensland, 6, 7, 9, 10, 42, 43, 44, 69 Addison, G H M - architect, ii, 9, 10, 11, 12, **13**, 14, 17, **18**, 19, 21, **31**, 33, **36**, 40, **41**, 42, 47, 59, 69, 70 Addison, G H M - architect, 42 air raid shelter, 26, 52, 62, 70 Albert Street Wesleyan Church, 41, 42 Anderson, William - organ builder, 30 Australian Museum, 36 Bachelor Knights, 58 Barrambin, 5 basement conversion for museum offices, 1899, 22, 23, 48, 64 partitions, 23, 48, 64 trolley line and hatch, 48 Baumber, G A - building contractor, 23 Bowen Park, 6, 9, 42, 44 Brady, A B - Government Architect, 21 bricks, specially shaped, 55 Brisbane City Council, 7, 19, 20, 26, 39, 40 Brisbane City Hall, 20, 38, 70 Brisbane Exhibition Building (first, built 1876), 7, 8 British Museum, 36 Built Environment Research Unit, Department of Public Works, 57 Burra charter, 57, 67 bush houses, 14, 26, 42, 52 Campbell, James - brick manufacturer, 13 caretaker's quarters, 25, 26, 52, 62, 70 Cohen and McLay - architects, 11 concert hall acoustics, 18, 29, 30, 39, 46 air-conditioning, 29, 30, 46, 53 conversion to art gallery, 27, 28, 29, 39, 46, 47, 55, 70 dormer windows, 27, 28, 29, 46, 50, 55, 63 inclusion in exhibition building, 11, 12 inconvenient location of, 38 organ from St Stephen's Cathedral, 30, 46

pipe organ by Willis & Son, 1891, 18, 19, 20, 27, 38, 45, 46, 70 popularity as a venue, 19 raked floor, 18, 20, 27, 46 reconversion to auditorium, 1996-9, 29, 39, 46, 56, 61, 64, 70 stage, 11, 18, 27, 29, 30, 46, 53, 56 conservation reports, 1, 2 council chambers around Brisbane, 39 Crystal Palace, London, 35 Cultural Heritage Branch, Environmental Protection Agency, 58 Cumbooquepa, South Brisbane, 41, 42 curator's residence. See caretaker's quarters depression of the 1890s, 6, 16, 40, 44, 47, 70 design competition for Exhibition Building, 9, 10, 11, 17, 70 dining room, 11, 13, 18, 22, 23, 36, 48 diorama displays, 24, 48 display cases, 23, 37, 65 dissecting room, 26, 70 Dobell, William - artist, 40 Duke and Duchess of Cornwall and York, civic concert for, 19, 39, 41 **Exhibition Building** taken over by government, 1897, 16 exhibition buildings in Australia, 35, 36, 38 exhibition hall conversion to museum, 1899, 22, 23, 37, 47, 55, 59, 70 enclosed music studio, 31, 32, 50 glazed floor lights, 48 large western window, 56 ferneries. See bush houses fire safety, 25 gates, ii, 14, 15, 25, 44, 51, 52, 62 Gibson, Robin - architect, 30 grounds, layout and design, 14, 15, 16, 25, 26, 50, 51, 53, 54, 62, 69 Hamlyn-Harris, Ronald - museum director, 24 Her Majesty's Opera House, Brisbane, 39 Hinkler, Bert - aviator, 23, 25, 70 international exhibitions, 33, 34, 35, 70

Jordan, John - museum curator, 25 Kirkston, Wilston, 41, 42 La Belle Hollandaise (painting by Picasso), 40 library, 24, 49, 64, 70 Melba, Dame Nellie - soprano, 19, 38 Mephisto, German WWI tank, 23, 51, 62, 70 Murdoch, J S - architect, 22 National art galleries, 40 National Association and Acclimatization Society Act of 1890, 10, 70 Oakden, Addison and Kemp - architects, 10, 41 outbuildings, 26, 52, 53, 62 Picasso, Pablo - artist, 40 Pierce, Simon - organ builder, 30 prefabricated exhibition buildings, 10 Princess Theatre, Woolloongabba, 39 Pye, Thomas - Chief Draftsman in Works Dept, 21, 22 Queensland Academy of Rhythmic Gymnastics, 58 Queensland Art Gallery, 5, 26, 27, 28, 29, 33, 38, 40, 41, 46, 70 Queensland Art Society, 41 Queensland Cultural Centre, South Bank, 5, 28,70 Queensland Heritage Register, 34, 68 Queensland International Exhibition, 1897, 16, 17, 35, 70 Queensland Municipal Choir, 58 Queensland Museum, 1, 5, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 28, 37, 38, 43, 47, 48, 49, 52, 69, 70 Queensland National Agricultural and Industrial Association, 1, 3, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 14, 16, 19, 25, 34, 35, 38, 42, 44, 47, 69, 70

Queensland Philosophical Society, 20, 37, 69 Queensland Police Pipe Band, 58 Queensland State Library, 21 Queensland Youth Choir, 58 Queensland Youth Orchestra, 1, 28, 58 Quinn, John - building contractor, 12 Ralabyne, Clayfield, 41 Rivers, Godfrey - artist, 19, 40, 41 Rock 'n' Roll Circus, 58 roof framing, of imported iron, 13 roof leaks, 24, 28 roof sheeting, 13, 15, 22, 27, 50, 55, 63 Schools of Arts halls, 39 Secretary's residence, exhibition ground, 10 Stanley Hall, Clayfield, 41 Stanley, FDG - architect, 7, 8 stucco, 55, 63 style, of architecture, 14 termites, 24, 28 terracotta balustrades, 13, 50, 55, 63 Terry and Oakden - architects, 41 The Cypriot (painting by Dobell), 40 The Ekka (annual RNA exhibition), 35 The Mansions, George Street, 41 The Priory, Indooroopilly, 41 toilets, 20, 27, 32, 50, 52 Veitch, James - nurseryman, 43 Walker, G C - architect, 21 What to build and how to build it (book), 41 white ants. See termites Whitehouse, B B - organ builder, 30 Windmill, Wickham Terrace, 20, 37 Works Department, 1, 2, 4, 12, 21, 24, 25, 27, 40, 47, 57 Zones of the gardens, policies for, 62

APPENDIX



# Illustrations

No	Subject	Source
	(cover photo) The old museum in December 2000	Richard Stringer photo
1	A postcard of the museum	Author's collection
2	Contract drawing of the iron gates	Works microfilm copy of drawing 34-10-4
3	Works Department drawing of new wrought iron gates	Works microfilm copy of drawing 60-10-4
4	Land tenure of the original Acclimatisation Society grounds	Old Museum Gardens conservation study
5	Survey plan, 1868	Department of Natural Resources
6	The first exhibition building [drawing]	Town and Country Journal 26 August 1876
7	The first exhibition building [photo]	John Oxley Library copy negative 61133
8	1913 survey plan	Department of Natural Resources
9	water colour, signed <i>Oakden</i> , <i>Addison and Kemp</i>	Queensland Art Gallery
10	Cross section through the concert hall wing	Works microfilm copy of drawing
11	Addison's drawing of the south elevation	Works photographic copy of drawing
12	Addison's 1891 perspective drawing	The Queenslander 4 April 1891
13	Photo: exhibition building	Building and Engineering Journal December 1891
14	The Exhibition Building around 1895	John Oxley Library copy negative 61132
15	Leslie G Corrie's plan1897	Queensland International Exhibition program
16	The interior of the exhibition hall $\dots 1897\dots$	John Oxley Library copy negative 171924
17	One of G H M Addison's 1891 contract drawings	Works microfilm copy negative
18	A photograph of the concert hall interior	Queensland Museum
19	A postcard of the museum	Author's collection
20	A contract drawing for the museum conversion of 1897	Works microfilm copy of drawing 35A-10-6
21	A contract drawing for the museum conversion of 1897	Works microfilm copy of drawing 36A-10-6
22	The interior of the museum	Queensland Museum
23	Bert Hinkler's Avro Avian	John Oxley Library copy negative 144069
24	The interior of the Queensland Art Gallery	Department of Public Works photo
25	The concert hall in 1989	Author's photo
26	The concert hall in 1999	Author's photo
27	The concert hall in 1999	Author's photo
28	The exhibition hall in 1989	Author's photo
29	The central part of the exhibition hall	Author's photo
30	G H M Addison's 1891 drawing	The Queenslander 4 April 1891
31	The interior of the Queensland Museum	Queensland Museum
32	The foyer of the exhibition hall in 1999	Author's photo
33	The concert hall used for a civic reception	The Queenslander 5 March 1921



No	Subject	Source
34	G H M Addison	The Queenslander 16 July 1898
35	Addison's perspective sketch of one of the towers	Building and Engineering Journal 13 June 1891
36	A view of the garden in front of the museum	John Oxley Library copy negative 48210
37	The concert hall entrance	John Oxley Library copy negative 137350
38	Design sketch for the gallery floor	Works microfilm of drawing 30A-10-6
39	This sign is still visible	Author's photo
40	This fire hose reel box	Author's sketch
41	The museum library full of books	Queensland Museum
42	The exhibition hall mezzanine in 1999	Author's photo
43	Heritage significance zones	Old Museum Gardens conservation study
44	A view of the museum garden taken in the 1970s	Queensland Museum
45	This duct work	Author's photo
46	The western end of the exhibition hall in 1999	Author's photo
47	A performance in the concert hall	Author's photo
48	The eastern end of the exhibition hall in 1999	Author's photo



### **Bibliography**

This bibliography lists published works consulted during the study.

Report of the Royal Commission appointed to inquire into the Administration of the Department of Public Works, and into all the matters pertaining thereto (Brisbane: Government Printer, 1900)

Apperly, Richard; Irving, Robert and Reynolds, Peter, *A pictorial guide* to identifying Australian architecture: styles and terms from 1788 to the present (Sydney: Angus & Robertson, 1994)

Australia ICOMOS, *The Burra charter (the Australia ICOMOS charter for places of cultural significance)* (Canberra: Australia ICOMOS Inc., 1999).

Australia ICOMOS, *Guidelines to the Burra charter: cultural significance* and *Guidelines to the Burra charter: conservation policy* (Sydney, Australia ICOMOS Inc., 1988).

Bailey, Frederick Manson, (Colonial Botanist), *Catalogue of plants in the two metropolitan gardens, the Brisbane Botanic Garden and Bowen Park (the garden of the Queensland Acclimatization Society) arranged...* (Brisbane: Government Printer, 1885).

Byrne, Dianne, "Decorative arts in early Brisbane", *Brisbane History Group Papers*, No. 3, (Brisbane: Brisbane History Group, 1985).

Cannon, Michael, Life in the cities (Melbourne: Nelson, 1975).

Department of Works Annual Report (1931).

Dutton, Geoffrey, *City life in old Australia* (South Yarra: Currey O'Neil Ross Pty Ltd, 1984).

Gardiner, Fiona, "Building a house in 1888", *Brisbane History Group Papers*, No 8, (Brisbane: Brisbane History Group, 1988).

Gloag, John, editor, *The Crystal Palace Exhibition: illustrated catalogue: London 1851* (New York: Dover Publications, 1970).

Hogan, Janet, "Queensland Art Gallery in historical perspective", *Brisbane History Group Papers*, No 3, (Brisbane: Brisbane History Group, 1985).

Lawson, Ronald, *Brisbane in the 1890s: A study of an Australian urban society* (St Lucia: University of Queensland Press, 1973).



McKay, Judith, "A good show: colonial Queensland at international exhibitions", *Memoirs of the Queensland Museum*, cultural heritage series, volume 1, part 2, 20 April 1998.

Watson, Donald & Judith McKay, *Queensland architects of the 19<sup>tb</sup> century: a biographical dictionary* (Brisbane: Queensland Museum, 1994).

Mather, Patricia, *A time for a museum: the bistory of the Queensland museum 1862-1986* (Brisbane: Queensland Museum, 1986).

Whitmore, Mark, *Mephisto A7V Sturmpanzerwagen 506* (Brisbane: Queensland Museum, 1989).

Wilson, Granville & Peter Sands, *Building a city* (Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 1981).



# Notes

APPENDIX